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2. A table/list of each staff member (by job title) who is permitted to spend salaried time for 
the purpose of union organisation, advocacy or other union activity, whether on a full time 
or part-time basis. Please include the number of paid hours per month permitted for such 
activity, the job title and the salary band (or step range band, e.g., B, D, E, F etc) for each 
role.  

• Please do not include information where the only involvement is regular staff who are 
union members being entitled to attend occasional union meetings. 
 

The Public Service Association (PSA) is the trade union that represents and supports workers 
across central government, state-owned enterprises, local councils, health boards and 
community groups within New Zealand.  
 
It is voluntary for a staff member to undertake union/advocacy related activities over and above 
their primary role. The Ministry has two staff members who have volunteered to be our PSA 
delegates and hold the following roles; Executive Assistant and Senior Advisor – Partnerships.  
The time spent performing these duties is on an ad hoc basis at any given time and when the 
need is required. 
 
With only two staff members performing these duties, I am withholding their salary band 
information under section 9(2)(a) of the Act to protect the privacy of natural persons. I am 
satisfied that there are no other public interest considerations that render it desirable to make 
the information withheld under section 9 of the OIA available. 

3. Please indicate how much money was paid to any unions by your organisation in 2022, 
2023, 2024 so far, and any planned payments for the remainder of 2024. (Do not include 
payroll deductions of Union membership dues). 

• For each payment, please outline the recipient, value and purpose of the payment. 

4. Please indicate whether any Union or their staff, or any MPP staff member employed for 
the purpose of union organisation or administration is permitted to use any office space 
owned/leased by your organisation, if so how often are they permitted to use it (ie is it on 
an ad hoc basis, part time (how many hours per week/month), or full time. 

• What is the area of the office space that Unions are permitted to use. 

• What rent (if any) is charged for use of the office space? 
 

The Ministry has not made payments to PSA or any other union. I can also confirm there are 
no union staff that work at any of the Ministry’s offices, with the exception of our PSA delegates 
who are full time employees of the Ministry and perform their normal duties and work on site.  
I am therefore refusing this part of your request under section 18(e) of the Act, as the 
information requested does not exist. 
 
In line with standard OIA practice, the Ministry proactively publishes some of its responses to 
OIA requests. As such, this letter may be published on the Ministry for Pacific Peoples’ website. 
Your personal details will be removed, and the Ministry will not publish any information that 
would identify you or your organisation.  
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Should you wish to discuss this response with us, please feel free to contact the Ministry at: 
oia requests@mpp.govt.nz.  
 
If you are dissatisfied with this response, you have the right, under section 28(3) of the OIA, to 
seek an investigation and review by the Ombudsman. Information about how to make a 
complaint is available at www.ombudsman.parliament.nz or freephone 0800 802 602. 
 
 
Mālō 'aupito 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Danilo Coelho de Almeida 
Deputy Secretary 
Corporate and Support Services 




